
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 18th September 2012
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllr Robert Bemand (Chair), Sonja Lee, Hazel Wakefield, Patricia Steel, Roy Shepherd, Ian Spiers and Ron Davis (arrived at 8.00pm)
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 2 members of the public.
The Chairman asked for a minute’s silence to be held in memory of Mr Albert Gray.

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllr Clive Woods. Apologies for late arrival had been received from Cllr Davis. Cllrs Wakefield, Shepherd and Lee each declared an interest in item 6. 
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 24th July 2012 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 24th July 2012 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 
3. Matters arising

i. It has been suggested that the surveyor meet with the contractor and a representative of the Council to discuss the extent of the Besford Churchyard wall. The surveyor advised that it is getting late in the year to repair the wall and suggested meeting early in the new year so that permission from the Diocese for the work can be applied for in good time. This was agreed. 

ii. Kirstie May-Jones of Wychavon would be contacting the landowner of the proposed affordable housing site in due course. Cllr Davis reported that he had spoken to Rooftop Housing about the site and that they had made contact with the landowner independently for discussions. 
iii. Banner Homes have reported that are hoping to progress any planning application for the Harpley Road site through the South Worcestershire Development Plan. Cllr Davis noted that if a planning application is agreed, the Parish Council should request that the Diocese donate the land on which the Village Hall for the benefit of the community. 
iv. A request has been put into the Worcestershire hub that Harpley Road be resurfaced.  The Council decided that a letter should be written to the County Council to reiterate its concerns. 
4. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning application had been received  and had been circulated around members of the Planning Committee. 

W/12/01545/PP: 1 – 4 Lodge Hill, Defford
Proposal: External wall insulation and finish with render
Planning Committee: No objection

W/12/01152/RM: Santa Marta, Upper Street, Defford

Proposal: Demolition of bungalow and replacement with two new bungalows 


Planning Committee: No objection

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions 

W/12/01247/PP: The Old School, Croome Road, Defford

Permitted

W/12/01545/PP: 1 – 4 Lodge Hill, Defford



Permitted

5. Finance

(a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1145.00 were approved for payment: LA Garden Services, grasscutting; New Farm Grounds Maintenance, Lengthsman work; Defford Village Hall, hall hire 18/9/12; Gallagher & Co, internal audit fee.

(b) To consider the quarterly budget monitor

The Council noted the quarterly budget monitor which showed that 55% of the year’s precept had been spent to date. 

6. To discuss a donation towards lighting on the path between the Car Park and the Village Hall

The solar powered light is now in place. A donation is requested for a lamp-post, the cost of which is £404.95, with other costs for armoured cable and installation being met by the VHMC. Cllr Steel reported that the reason a lamp-post was required was because the light on the Hall could not light the steps or pathway and there was some doubt as to whether additional solar lights would charge sufficiently during winter days to be able to cast enough light during the evenings. She proposed a donation of £404.95 towards the lamp-post. Cllr Bemand noted that as the existing solar light had not operated during a winter it may in fact be able to provide enough light and that they were considerably cheaper than the cost of a lamp-post. He proposed that the Parish Council offer to donate the cost of two additional solar lights, with the donation ring-fenced for this purpose. If the lights proved insufficient, the matter of a lamp-post would be reconsidered in the spring, as the additional solar lights could be relocated elsewhere in the car park. Cllr Davis seconded Cllr Bemand’s proposal. There being no seconder for Cllr Steel’s proposal, a vote was taken and Cllr Bemand’s proposal was agreed and carried. 
7. To nominate a representative for the VHMC

Cllr Steel was nominated to represent the Parish Council on the Village Hall Management Committee and accepted the nomination. 

8. To discuss keyholders for the car park barrier

It was agreed that a key for the car park barrier could be kept at the Village Hall. It would be a requirement that anyone who opens the barrier would be responsible for closing it and that if it was left open and flytipping took place, the flytipping would have to be removed at the cost of those who had left the car park insecure. 
9. To discuss a Diamond Jubilee Memorial

The Council decided that as in excess of £550 had been spent on commemorative mugs for the children and a Diamond Jubilee even held, no further funds would be put towards the celebration of the Jubilee. A note of thanks would be put in the Parish News for Cllrs Lee and Wakefield for organising the Jubilee party and for the Clerk for organising the commemorative mugs. 
10. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Hardman was not present. In his absence, Cllr Davis thanked him for arranging for the railings on Eckington Bridge to be repainted while the bridge was closed for maintenance. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis
i. Cllr Davis reported that the planned meeting of the Clinical Commissioning Group had been postponed as more time was required for the group to come up with its proposals for Worcestershire’s hospitals. Any changes are scheduled to take place from April 2013. 
ii. He reported that the District Council’s current funds stood at £39.1M.  He reported that the change in business rates was welcomed by 4 of the 6 Worcestershire District Councils but that Bromsgrove and Redditch Councils did not endorse the change. 
(c)  Parish Councillors
i. Cllr Spiers gave apologies for next month’s Remembrance Service. It was decided that Cllr Woods would be asked to represent the Council and lay the wreath. 
ii. Cllr Shepherd reported that rainwater runs off a field in Croome Road into a residents driveway rather than going down the drain. 
iii. Cllr Steel reported that the 381 bus service had not attracted as many users as had been hoped, with various factors affecting usage including the closure of Eckington Bridge, poor weather on the bank holidays and a lack of co-operation from Croome Park. Residents of Eckington were the most frequent users of the service, although it was not possible to identify how many alighted at Defford and Besford as the equipment only logged passengers who got on a official bus-stops. Over the course of the run, 44 people got on from Pershore station. Cllr Steel confirmed that the numbers had been disappointing but that discussions were taking place to see if there could be a service in 2013 in which case it would probably follow the route of the 382 but that the co-operation of Croome Park was essential.  
iv. Cllr Wakefield reported that a great deal of litter is left in fields after crops have been manually harvested and asked if local farmers had any control over the teams of pickers. 
v. Cllr Lee reported that information will be available from the Parish Plan at the next meeting. 
vi. Cllr Steel reported that some of the ditches around Besford Bridge needed digging out. Cllr Davis agreed to talk to the landowner. 
11. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received: 

· CALC training bulletin

· Notice of a Local Communities Event on the 24th October run by Wychavon

· A copy of the most recent Broadband newsletter from Worcestershire County Council

· A letter regarding the National Planning Policy Framework and Housing Land Supply from Wychavon District Council

12. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 20th November at Defford Village Hall. 

The meeting was closed at 9.45pm. 

Public Questions

A parishioner expressed concern that the residents of a property in Spring Bank had planted flowers on an area of County Council land next to their property. She also expressed concern that the access to the public right of way be maintained. Cllr Wakefield noted that in general the residents of Spring Bank welcomed the addition of the flowers, but it was agreed to clarify the position of the boundary and the right of way. 
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